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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting
held on 18th February 2014
at 7.45pm at the Clubhouse
Present:  There were 34 members present.  Peter Higgs was in the Chair.
1 Apologies 

Apologies were received from Jonathan Coombs, Jeremy Labram, Stewart Lansley, Peter Meisner, Claire Myatt, Virginia Morley, Will Pedder, Ivan Savage, Bill Streatfeild and Peter Wright.

2 Minutes

The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 6th February 2013 were approved. The Chair noted a number of points arising from that meeting: 
· The provision and cost of tennis balls. This was ongoing, and the Chair of Tennis offered to brief Jennie Ritchie after the meeting. 
· Subscription differentials between categories.  This had been discussed by the Club Committee which would address the issue again in the new year just beginning.
· Membership numbers and capacity.  The Director Membership had prepared a report on this.  It had concluded that the Club still had capacity to keep membership open but this is something we monitor. 
· Outreach at BelAir park.  This had continued in 2013 and the Chair expected it to be repeated in 2014. 
· Bar Levy.  This had not been looked at yet but it would be examined this year, especially now that the facilities had been improved. 
3  Chair’s Report
The Chair noted that his report was available on the website and some printed copies were available in the room this evening.  He took the report as read and briefly noted that it had been an exciting and busy year and a lot had been achieved.  He drew attention to the statement on the Club Vision and Values which had been accepted and was based on work done over the last year as well as previous Committees.  A key part is the provision of great facilities and work done to progress this would be covered by Rebecca, Catriona, Dan and Nigel.  Another key aspect of the Vision is that it is sociable and our program of social activities over the year would be discussed by Sarah.  The Club is also supportive and Rosie will note the many ways she assisted Members as Member Representative.  Finally Jonathan and Rita will talk about the tennis and croquet activities that have been run in a fair, transparent and inclusive atmosphere where everyone could improve their sporting ability in both tennis and croquet. 

The Chair then invited Committee members to comment on their areas of activity, and he invited questions of clarification from the floor. 

The Director Clubhouse & Grounds (Rebecca Jones) described the significant work to the Clubhouse, tennis courts and the grounds. She was grateful to all those who had contributed to this, commenting that it had been a great deal of work. 

The Treasurer (Dan Cameron) said the Club was in good health financially.  At the end of September 2013 it had reserves of approximately £140,000, although this figure was now approximately £120,000 because of further investments that had been made post the end of the Club’s financial year.  Work had also been done to model the costs of sustaining facilities over the next ten years, essential if the Club was to plan its finances properly.  In addition a new lease had been signed for 20 years giving the Club a firm basis on which to plan.  The Independent Examiner had examined the accounts and these had been signed off.  Finally, the subscriptions were to be increased only by 3.2%, in line with RPI.  All that was being delivered represented very good value for money, but it depended on volunteers.  The Club did an awful lot with very limited resources.  

In response to questions from Ann Traynor, the Treasurer agreed that the accounts had been later than they had hoped in posting them on the website and going forward it was the intention to post them earlier.  The Chair explained that there were extenuating circumstances due to personal reasons associated with our book-keeper.  He also acknowledged a minor error in one historical number from the year before last year’s accounts and thanked Ann for pointing this out.  The Treasurer said he would provide Jennie Ritchie with figures for the cost of tennis balls. 
There being no other questions, it was noted that the meeting had received and considered the Treasurer’s Report, the accounts and the Independent Examiner’s Report. 
It was also noted that the increase in subscriptions had been received. 
Further, in response to a motion from the Chair, the meeting agreed to re-appoint Joanne Cheung as Independent Examiner for 2014.  
The Director Membership (Catriona Lischka) described the work undertaken to introduce a new website, new email system and new signage and Club logo.  David Cianfarani said the new website was much admired in Surrey LTA.  Hannah Carley asked if there could be an option to pay the subscription in instalments.  This could be important for younger members.  The Director Membership offered to look at this. 

The Social Secretary (Sarah Walsh) described the program of social events which had included the Club wide events of the Quiz night, the volunteers wine tasting might, the Club party and the Club Dinner Dance as well as tennis functions such as Finals day and the Santa tournament and Croquet functions including the multi sport event.  There were two challenges: to get more members involved in organising the social calendar, and to get more Intermediate Tennis players involved.  Jon Modica commented that Intermediate players were complaining that the bar was not open on Thursday nights.  There was a discussion about the bar and who had access to a key.  It was noted that this was something the Alcohol Licence Committee was looking at.
The Executive Secretary (Nigel Thorpe) described the complexity of running Old College.  The Committee had put in place a set of policies, which set out the processes for managing the various activities and functions, and for compliance with the obligations imposed by the law and by Clubmark.  

In addition a lot of work had been done to prepare a proposal for the membership on incorporating the Club.  This had many advantages especially in terms of limiting the liability of officers of the Club, and of assurance if the Club entered into major contracts, whereas at present it had not legal personality.  Ann Traynor was concerned that the full membership should be properly briefed on this and consulted before any decision was taken.  The Chair assured her that this would of course be done. 

The Chair of the Tennis Committee (Jonathan Pearson) acknowledged the legacy and good work he had inherited from Maria Szekely.  He noted he was lucky to have had such a good team of people to work with this year, as he had outlined in his report.  It had been a year with many successful events, especially the Club Championships and Finals Day, and the Multi Sport Tournament held with Croquet in July - which has helped bring the tennis and croquet sections together.  All Club members now have good opportunities to play in teams and the number of teams seems to be reaching a natural balance.  Louise Michell who was the Mixed Captain, a newly created position, spoke briefly of the success of the mixed teams.  Jonathan praised the coaches for their support for the Club.  Funds raised from the Tennis Circus are being used to pay for coaching for improvers.  The Chair added that the Tennis Committee was a new institution this last year and the Chair of Tennis and all involved had done well to make it so effective. 
The Chair of the Croquet Committee (Rita Brook) described a successful year with more tournaments, all well supported. She praised the Multi-Sport Tournament, and the successful table tennis afternoons for Croquet players. Finally, too, the lawn was in excellent condition and under good management with the LawnsOne contract. The Chair added how much he valued participation in Croquet Committee meetings. 

The Chair described the work being done to create an historical archive for Old College. The Club was one of the oldest in the world, being established a few years before the recorded date of 1884.  David Cianfarani added that the Club had been called Dulwich Lawn tennis Club until 1917.  Further work on the archive was planned. 
The Member Representative (Rosie Allen) talked about the new role she had fulfilled and which involved nearly all areas of the Club’s life.  She wanted to remind members that they should feel free to approach her.  She added that some informal opinion research was planned in the coming year, to get a better feel for members’ views and concerns.  The Chair commented that Rosie was also pleased to hear any feedback on positive suggestions on how the Club can improve. 

The Chair referred to the consideration being given the future projects by Jeremy Labram, Vice Chair who could not be present this evening.  Work was continuing on these.  
He then concluded his report by congratulating David Cianfarani on his appointment as Honorary President and his election as Chair of the Surrey LTA Council. 

 4. ELECTIONS
The Executive Secretary announced that there were no contested positions in the nominations for elected posts in the Club, Tennis and Croquet Committees.  In accordance with the Club Rules he was therefore declaring all persons nominated as elected unopposed. 

The Chair then moved that the meeting endorse the appointments of Treasurer: Rachel Anderson, Tony Bingham and Dan Cameron as successive Treasurers to the Club.  He also asked the meeting to endorse the appointment of Nigel Thorpe as Executive Secretary.  The meeting endorsed all these appointments. 
5. Any Other Business
Angelo Esposito suggested that as the mid-week intermediate tennis club session included a number of elderly members there should be a system of handicapped scoring.  The Chair of Tennis commented that this was a good point and undertook to follow the proposal up. 
Charles Biscoe referred to a discussion at the 2013 AGM about the wind breaks on courts 1 and 2.  Were they to be maintained or removed?  The Chair of Tennis said that there were arguments on both sides but agreed to review this matter. 

A number of members complained about the lock on the new main gate and the lack of net measuring sticks.  The Facilities Manager said that the lock was to be dealt with shortly and he also undertook to ensure that net measuring sticks were available. 

There being no further business the Chair thanked all members of the outgoing committee for their work.  He also thanked members for their support and interest.  The meeting closed at 9.15pm.
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